

Catastrophe: The Global Cost of the Ukraine War

Carl Conetta Project on Defense Alternatives 02 May 2023

Overview

The Russia-Ukraine war has been a disaster for Ukraine, obviously - but also a calamity for the entire world. Ukraine has already suffered levels of death and destruction reminiscent of the height of the Yugoslav wars (1992-1995, 1998-1999) and the worst months of the Iraq War (2003-2011, 2014-2018); It even calls to mind the 1980-1988 Iran-Iraq war.¹ The wealth, tenacity, and exceptional military power of the contestants - Russia, Ukraine, and USA-NATO - have made for a high-intensity war. Although physical destruction has been largely limited to Ukraine, the other effects of the war have not been limited. The impact on life and livelihood outside the combatant countries has been profound. In fact, many more people have died outside Ukraine due to the conflict than inside.

The war's acute global effect is due partly to the importance of Russia and Ukraine to global agricultural and energy production. Amplifying this, however, is the intentional global economic warfare - sanctions, blockades, embargoes - that has accompanied the fighting. And that is only part of the broader impact.

The conflict and the economic warfare it involves, have driven up food and energy prices worldwide, disrupted world trade, helped stall and reverse post-pandemic economic recovery, and drawn scarce resources away from other humanitarian crises and economic development efforts. The collateral effects of the war mean not only years of additional acute hardship for a billion global citizens and lowered living standards for billions more, but also reduced action on other global threats including climate change and health crises.

As outlined below, the financial expenditures associated with the war for Russia, Ukraine, and nations supporting Ukraine has been \$25 billion a month. Longer term costs include

reconstruction - presently estimated at \$413 billion - and a sudden jump in the base-level of annual global military spending exceeding \$300 billion. Already, this is a trillion dollar war.

Catastrophe - the Global Cost of the Ukraine War

The combatants' cost in human lives

An evidence based estimate of Russian military fatalities is 35,000 (as of March 2023). Ukrainian combatant fatalities probably exceed 20,000.² A very rough initial estimate of Ukrainian civilian fatalities is 20,000 dead due to the war's direct effects (such as bombardment) and another 20,000 due to indirect effects (such as lack of access to essential health care).³ Outside Ukraine, we estimate that the war's broader effects have caused the death of more than 250,000 people (as explained below).

So far, the average level of monthly fatalities due to this war has been 27,000 people. Twenty-five thousand dead - every month: 4,000 combatants, ~3,000 Ukrainian civilians, and ~20,000 non-Ukrainian civilians. Recent disclosures of US intelligence estimates reveal an expectation that the war will not end in 2023.⁴ Excluding the possibility of nuclear use - which is low but non-zero probability - the war may nevertheless claim a total of 600,000 lives before being brought to a close.

A global economic tsunami

Due to the war and how it has been fought the volume of global trade has declined 3.4%, energy prices have doubled worldwide, food prices grew by 14% in 2022 - more than that for poor countries (25%) - and a pervasive global economic slowdown has set in: The IMF forecasts a 2.8 trillion loss in global output for 2023. This reflects a sharp contraction in global growth from 6% 2021 to 2.6% in 2023.⁵ Such contraction obviously undermines wage growth everywhere and either causes job loss or stymies job growth. Unemployment is not only a matter of personal economic stress, it also is a factor increasing crime rates, especially among youth.⁶ And it is a correlate of increased death rates among those cast out of work.⁷

The impact of energy cost inflation

Due to the energy cost increases attending the war, the number of people living in extreme poverty worldwide increased in 2022 by between 75- and 141-million (according to different estimates) - mostly in the Global South.⁸ These are households already living on the edge who

cannot accommodate sharp price hikes. Energy price inflation has also affected Europe, however. The Economist research unit calculated that, given the rise in energy costs, even a mild winter such as 2022-2023 would produce at least 32,000 excess deaths in Europe.⁹ The example of Germany bears this out: It suffered 8,000 excess deaths in December 2022, compared with Dec 2021.¹⁰ Inflation affecting fuel and food consumption is not a marginal inconvenience for those living on the edge. It is a matter of life and death.

The impact of food price inflation and other limits on food supply

The rise in food prices had an incomparable negative impact on the Global South. There the rise was 25%.¹¹ Also affecting access to food and fertilizer was reduced supply and disrupted international transport. The UN estimates that, as a result, the number of people suffering acute food insecurity jumped from 282 million at the end of 2021 to a record 345 million in 2022 - an increase of 63 million (which is about 18% of the total).¹² How many collateral deaths might this imply? A low-end estimate of the number of people who died due to hunger in 2022 is 3 million.¹³ (Many more died due to hunger related disease, notably high blood pressure, heart disease, and diabetes.) The 2022 increase in severe malnutrition is probably not entirely due to the war's effects, but even if only half the increase in acute hunger is due to the conflict, the associated number of excess deaths would be more than 250,000 people - from hunger and its health effects alone.

The "Aid Void"

International support for humanitarian assistance increased from \$20 billion in 2021 to \$30 billion in 2022, largely to address the global impact of the Ukraine war. But it wasn't enough. Total funding fell short of assessed need by more than \$20 billion.¹⁴ This shortfall in aid was worse than the previous year. And it was not felt uniformly. Half the 2023 increase was allocated directly to Ukraine. This met 82% of Ukraine's assessed need. For the rest world, 54.5% of assessed need was met.¹⁵ This difference is not due to fatality rates being higher in Ukraine than anywhere else. They were not; Ethiopia and Somalia faced comparable humanitarian disasters in terms of lives lost.¹⁶

There was also a substantial redirection of Official Development Assistance (ODA) in accord with war policy. Formally, the standing rationale for ODA is to assist the market development of less developed economies. In Europe and the United States about \$35 billion in development assistance is now being diverted to support in-country refugees, mostly displaced Ukrainians.¹⁷ This is about 20% of available global ODA. (The previous high-point of in-country donor use of ODA came in 2015 due to the surge in Syrian refugees.)

Ukraine War Support vs Other Global Assistance

In addition to humanitarian aid, direct support to Kyiv's economy and war effort - about \$200 billion in a single year - has far outpaced other recent international initiatives. *It is equal to the total of global ODA and humanitarian aid combined*.¹⁸ (For comparison, US and other annual support to the Afghan Mujahideen during their fight against Russian occupation between 1979 and 1990 was barely *one percent* the sum granted Ukraine in its first year of war, corrected for inflation).¹⁹

Western support for the Ukrainian war may continue at a rate of \$17 billion or more per month until the conflict ends. Postwar reconstruction will require additional funds. Kyiv and the World Bank currently estimate the cost of reconstruction and recovery to be \$411 billion.²⁰ One measure of the extent of material destruction suffered by Ukraine is the number of residential buildings damaged or destroyed: 150,000+ as of August 2022.²¹

Financial Cost to Moscow

The war cost Moscow more than \$107 billion in excess spending in 2022 with as much as \$60 billion of this excess being allocated to the military and security services.²² These figures do not account for the depletion of Russian war stocks, including the expenditure of thousands of missiles and millions of artillery rounds as well as the confirmed loss of 1900 tanks, 4000 other armored vehicles, 750 artillery pieces, 78 combat aircraft, and 80 helicopters.²³ These and other material expenditures and losses add tens-of-billions of dollars to Moscow's war bill. Russia's GDP is estimated by the World Bank and IMF to have declined by only 2.1% in 2022 compared with 2021, despite sanctions.

Financial Cost to Kyiv

Ukraine's immediate financial costs include a 29% reduction in its GDP (down from about \$200 billion in 2021)²⁴ and a year-end deficit of more than \$24.5 billion.²⁵ Government expenditure on defense in 2022 was approximately \$42 billion - equivalent to 30% of the nation's 2022 GDP. That level of defense expenditure was \$33.7 billion more than had been planned prewar.²⁶ Notably, Ukraine's total government expenditure in 2022 was about \$75 billion with \$32 billion of this sum either borrowed or granted by allied governments.²⁷

Impact on Global Defense Spending

A final financial burden that the world will carry for years to come is a 2022-2024 surge in baseline annual global defense spending exceeding \$300 billion - a boost surpassing all current development and humanitarian assistance. In 2021, global defense expenditure exceeded \$2.1 trillion.²⁸ Between 2021 and 2024, the US defense budget will increase by approximately \$170 billion.²⁹ European NATO is also expected to significantly increase military spending.³⁰ Russia has already done so. And we should expect the spending boost to cascade throughout Asia as well. By 2025, global military spending may exceed \$2.6 trillion.

Notes

1. Although more combatants and civilians have been killed in the Yugoslav wars and the interlinked Iraq and Syria wars, the Russia-Ukraine war has proven more intensive, claiming more or equivalent lives per month on average than the aforementioned conflicts. Over a combined period of 48 months, the Bosnia and Kosovo conflicts may have claimed the lives of ~58,000 combatants and ~50,000 civilians (direct combat deaths). This entails an average monthly toll that is just a fraction of that suffered in the Russia-Ukraine war to date: 28% as great for combatant fatalities, 70% as great for civilian direct fatalities.

Looking at the interlinked Iraq and Syria wars (2003-2023): These have claimed more than 500,000 civilian dead (direct) and 450,000 combatant fatalities. In this case, the average monthly rate of civilians killed by direct means is roughly comparable to Ukraine. However, the average monthly rate of combatant fatalities seems substantially higher in the Ukraine conflict, with one caveat: Many of those counted as civilian dead in the Iraq and Syria cases may actually have been insurgent combatants.

An important qualification is that, while the Russia-Ukraine war involves high-intensity combat, the earlier wars had predominant phases of low-intensity or mid-intensity conflict. Such conflicts include civil wars, insurgencies, and occasional conventional force clashes. These conflicts may evince a higher ratio of civilian-to-combatant casualties because they tend to have no discernible "front" and may flare or persist throughout a country's expanse. The Iraq war, especially, waxed and waned over a period of 12 years. During this time there were periods of fighting that were briefly as intense as the Russia-Ukraine war.

A final relevant data point is the 1980-1988 Iran-Iraq conflict. Although a war fought for limited aims, it was characterized by numerous high-intensity battles. Revised estimates for the number of combatants killed are 250,000 Iraqis and 155,000 Iranians. Averaged over eight years this would produce monthly totals comparable to those in the Russia-Ukraine war to date. However, combat in the Iran-Iraq war did not spread evenly. Some periods saw many thousands killed in a week. Such was the 1986 Iranian offensive that took the al-Faw peninsula. More than 40,000 Iraqis and Iranians were reported killed over a six week period. Nothing so intense has occurred in the Russia-Ukraine war - to date.

- Kosovo Memory Book Database Presentation and Expert Evaluation, Humanitarian Law Center, 04 Feb 2015: <u>https://comw.org/pda/fulltext/Expert_Evaluation_of_Kosovo_Memory_Book_Database_Prishtina_04_02_2015-6.pdf</u>
- Charles Ingrao and Thomas Emmert, Confronting the Yugoslav Controversies: A Scholars' Initiative (Second Edition) (West Lafayette, Indiana: Purdue University Press 15 Dec 2012): https://docs.lib.purdue.edu/purduepress_ebooks/28/

Also see the book's casualty count here: <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20230123234224/</u> <u>https://books.google.com/books?id=IDMhDgCJCe0C&pg=PA140#v=onepage&q&f=false</u>

- Iraq Body Count, accessed 10 Apr 2023: https://www.iraqbodycount.org/
- Neta C. Crawford, "Blood and Treasure: US Budgetary Costs and Human Costs of 20 Years of War in Iraq and Syria, 2003-2023," Costs of War project, Watson Institute, Brown University, 15 Mar 2023: <u>https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/papers/2023/blood-and-treasure-united-states-budgetarycosts-and-human-costs-20-years-war-iraq-and</u>
- "Over 606,000 people killed across Syria since the beginning of the 'Syrian Revolution'," Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 01 Jun 2021: <u>https://www.syriahr.com/en/217360/</u>
- Charles Kurzman, "Death Tolls of the Iran-Iraq War," blog, 31 Oct 2013: https://kurzman.unc.edu/death-tolls-of-the-iran-iraq-war/

2. Ukraine consistently claimed 13,000 military dead *before* its Sep 2022 offensives. Fatalities at the same rate since then would put the mid-April 2023 total at 20,000 or so, which is somewhat more than estimated by the US military at the beginning of March. Thirty-five thousand (35,000) Russian dead is the lower end of the US estimate but it is a good extrapolation from several sources: The *Mediazona* open intelligence website which tracks death notices on Russian media, additional reports of military deaths by the Ombudsman of the "Donetsk People's Republic," US, Ukrainian, and Russian intelligence reporting the number of Russian army units rendered "combat ineffective," and visually-verified Russian equipment losses reported by *Oryx*, an open intelligence collective.

- "Russian Casualties in Ukraine," Mediazona, accessed 19 Apr 2023: <u>https://en.zona.media/article/</u> 2022/05/20/casualties eng
- "Attack On Europe: Documenting Russian Equipment Losses During The 2022 Russian Invasion Of Ukraine," Oryx, accessed 19 Apr 2023: <u>https://www.oryxspioenkop.com/2022/02/attack-on-europedocumenting-equipment.html</u>
- William M. Arkin, "Read the Leaked Secret Intelligence Documents on Ukraine and Vladimir Putin," Newsweek, 16 Apr 2023: <u>https://www.newsweek.com/2023/05/05/read-leaked-secret-intelligence-documents-ukraine-vladimir-putin-1794656.html</u>
- Rob Lee, "Ukraine published documents reportedly from Russia's 1st Tank Army showing its losses through March 15," Twitter, 16 May 2022: <u>https://twitter.com/RALee85/status/</u> 1526164608238624769
- "Ukrainian Intelligence Reveals Massive Losses of Russian 1st Tank Army," SOFREP (Special Operations Forces Report), 18 May 2022: <u>https://sofrep.com/news/ukrainian-intelligence-revealsmassive-losses-of-russian-1st-tank-army/</u>

3. As of 18 April 2023, the UN Commisioner for Human Rights records 8,534 confirmed civilian deaths in Ukraine. This number does not include those who are presently judged to be missing, nor does it cover most Russian controlled areas or areas of active combat. The true number is assumed to be much higher and will not be known with confidence until after the end of fighting. With these limits in mind, we adopt a mid-April 2023 estimate of 20,000 - which is lower than estimates made by Ukrainian government officials. To this number we should add indirect civilian fatalities, which often exceed the number of those deaths due to direct military action. Destruction of energy, water, transportation, and medical facilities rob civilian populations of essential services and supplies, leading to additional collateral deaths. A comprehensive study of wars from 1990 to 2017 shows that high-intensity warfare, such as that in Ukraine, can yield indirect civilian deaths in ratios as high as 1.8-to-1 direct combat deaths. On this basis we modestly assume an additional 20,000 Ukrainian civilian deaths for the war through mid-April 2023, yielding an estimate of 40,000 total civilian fatalities. This would include at least 10,000 fatalities in the areas of the Ukrainian pro-Russia rebel republics of Donetsk and Luhansk.

Notably, these estimates do not include those killed in the 2014-2022 Donbas civil war before the largescale Feb 2022 Russian invasion. For this earlier phase of conflict the United Nations reports 3,400 direct civilian fatalities, 4,400 Ukrainian military and pro-Kyiv forces, and 6,500 Donbas rebel forces.

- "Ukraine: Civilian casualties as of 24:00, 17 Apr 2023," Relief Web, accessed 18 Ap 2023: https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/ukraine-civilian-casualties-2400-17-april-2023-enruuk
- "Conflict-related civilian casualties in Ukraine," United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 27 Jan 2022: <u>https://ukraine.un.org/sites/default/files/2022-02/Conflict-related%20</u> <u>civilian%20casualties%20as%20of%2031%20December%202021%20%28rev%2027%20January%20</u> <u>2022%29%20corr%20EN_0.pdf</u>
- Mohammed Jawad, et al, "Estimating indirect mortality impacts of armed conflict in civilian populations: panel regression analyses of 193 countries, 1990–2017," *BMC Medicine, Volume 18* (2020): https://bmcmedicine.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12916-020-01708-5

<u>4.</u> "No Russia-Ukraine peace talks expected this year, US leak shows," *Washington Post,* 12 Apr 2023: https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2023/04/12/leaked-documents-ukraine-war/

5. Economic Contraction and Inflation

- "1 year on The Global Impact of the War in Ukraine," World Economic Forum, 02 Mar 2023: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2023/03/ukraine-crisis-food-energy-poverty/
- "Interim Economic Outlook warns of pervasive global economic slowdown," OECD, 26 Sep 2022: <u>https://www.oecd.org/newsroom/oecd-interim-economic-outlook-warns-of-pervasive-global-economic-slowdown.htm</u>
- "Countering the Cost-of-living Crisis," IMF, 02 Oct 2022: <u>https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WEO/</u> <u>lssues/2022/10/11/world-economic-outlook-october-2022</u>
- "Global food prices in 2022 hit a record high amid drought and war" Associated Press, 07 Jan 0223: https://www.npr.org/2023/01/07/1147660525/global-food-prices-2022-record-high

6. Unemployment and Crime

- Adenuga Fabian Adekoya, "Youth Unemployment and Violent Crime: Evidence from Developing Countries in Africa," *Journal of Academic Research in Economics, Vol 12 No 3* (Nov 2020): https://www.researchgate.net/publication/347973524_Youth_unemployment_and_violent_crime_evidence_from_developing_countries_in_africa
- Duha T. Altindag, "Crime and Unemployment: Evidence from Europe," Auburn University Department of Economics Working Paper Series, Oct 2011: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0144818811000652</u>
- Steven Raphael and Rudolf Winter-Ebmer, "Identifying the Effect of Unemployment on Crime," The Journal of Law and Economics Vol 44, No 1 (April 2001): <u>https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/10.1086/320275</u>
- Denis Fougère, Julien Pouget, and Francis Kramarz, "Youth Unemployment and Crime in France," Journal of the European Economic Association Vol. 7, No. 5 (Sep., 2009): <u>https://www.jstor.org/</u> <u>stable/40282795</u>

7. Unemployment and Mortality

- Eric Hovee, "More Deaths from Unemployment than Covid?, EDH Blog, 09 May 2020: <u>http://www.edhovee.com/edhblog/2020/5/6/more-deaths-from-unemployment-than-covid</u>
- Magnus Johannesson and Ulf-G Gerdtham, "A note on the effect of unemployment on mortality," Journal of Health Economics Vol 22, Issue 3 (May 2003): 505-518 <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/</u> <u>science/article/abs/pii/S0167629603000043</u>
- M. Harvey Brenner and Anne Mooney, "Unemployment and health in the context of economic change," Social Science & Medicine Volume 17, Issue 16 (1983): <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/</u> science/article/abs/pii/0277953683900059
- Sebastian Doerr and Boris Hofmann, "Recessions and mortality: a global perspective," Bank for International Settlements, Dec 2020: <u>https://www.bis.org/publ/work910.pdf</u>

8. Yuru Guan, et al, "Burden of the global energy price crisis on households," *Nature Energy, Vol 8* (16 Feb 2023) pages 304–316: <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/s41560-023-01209-8</u>

<u>9.</u> "Russia is using energy as a weapon," *The Economist*, 26 Nov 2022: <u>https://www.economist.com/</u> interactive/graphic-detail/2022/11/26/high-fuel-prices-could-kill-more-europeans-than-fighting-inukraine-has

10. "Mortality figures in December 2022 19% above the median of previous years," Federal Statistics Office Germany, Press Release No. 012, 10 Jan 2023: <u>https://www.destatis.de/EN/Press/2023/01/</u> PE22_012_126.html

<u>11.</u> "1 year on - The Global Impact of the War in Ukraine," World Economic Forum, 02 Mar 2023: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2023/03/ukraine-crisis-food-energy-poverty/

12. "Global hunger is now more a problem of price than availability," *The Economist*, 18 Nov 2022: <u>https://www.economist.com/the-world-ahead/2022/11/18/global-hunger-is-now-more-a-problem-of-price-than-availability</u>

13. Hunger and Mortality

- "Humanitarian organizations estimate one person dying of hunger every four seconds," Oxfam International, 20 Sep 2022: <u>https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/humanitarian-organizationsestimate-one-person-dying-hunger-every-four-seconds</u>
- "Food Insecurity Is Associated with Chronic Disease among Low-Income Participants," The Journal of Nutrition, 140(2) (Feb 2010): https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2806885/
- "People who died from hunger in the world, this year," The World Counts, accessed 08 Feb 2023: <u>https://www.theworldcounts.com/challenges/people-and-poverty/hunger-and-obesity/how-many-people-die-from-hunger-each-year</u>

14. "Response plans: Results from 2022," Humanitarian Action, 30 Nov 2022: https://humanitarianaction.info/article/response-plans-results-2022

15. The "Aid Void"

- "Ukraine's Shadow: Deadly Crises like Somalia Starved of Aid," Associated Press, 06 July 2022: <u>https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-health-africa-droughts-middle-east-10788f0ff6a5d21bbe3a4ad7486bc4e9</u>
- Tazreena Sajjad, "Generous Aid to Ukraine is Diverting Resources Away from Other Refugee Crises Around the World," American University School of International Service, 04 Nov 2022: <u>https://www.american.edu/sis/20221104-generous-aid-to-ukraine-is-diverting-resources-away-from-other-refugee-crises-around-the-world.cfm</u>
- "Operations Inter-Agency Plans 2022," Humanitarian Action, accessed 07 Apr 2023: https://humanitarianaction.info/overview/2022 (scroll down half-screen to view 2022 data)
- "Is Ukraine's aid bonanza coming at the expense of other crises?" The New Humanitarian, 24 Mar 2022: <u>https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/analysis/2022/03/24/ukraine-aid-funding-media-other-crises</u>

<u>16.</u> Humanitarian Emergencies in Ethiopia and Somalia

- "Ethiopia Fact Sheet," European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations, 28 Mar 2023: https://civil-protection-humanitarian-aid.ec.europa.eu/where/africa/ethiopia_en
- "Somalia drought may have killed 43,000 in 2022, half under 5: UN," Al Jazeera, 20 Mar 2023: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/3/20/somalia-drought-may-have-killed-43000-in-2022-halfunder-5-un

17. Impact on Foreign Aid

- "Foreign aid surges due to spending on refugees and aid for Ukraine." OECD, 12 Apr 2023: https://www.oecd.org/dac/foreign-aid-surges-due-to-spending-on-refugees-and-aid-for-ukraine.htm
- "Why foreign aid isn't as generous as the latest figures might suggest," The New Humanitarian, 13 Apr 2023: <u>https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/maps-and-graphics/2023/04/13/foreign-aid-OECD-figures</u>

- "ODA in 2022: Leaving the Most Marginalised Behind," Bond, 13 Dec 2022: https://www.bond.org.uk/news/2022/12/oda-in-2022-leaving-the-most-marginalised-behind/
- "Response plans: Results from 2022," *Humanitarian Action*, 30 Nov 2022: https://humanitarianaction.info/article/response-plans-results-2022

18. Official Development Assistance (ODA) in 2022 equaled \$204 billion with approximately \$31.5 billion either going to Ukraine or spent internally by donor countries to support for Ukrainian refugees. Minus this amount, ODA declined. In 2022, humanitarian aid increased over the previous year, but solely due to ~\$10 billion in aid to Ukraine. Non-Ukraine Official Development Assistance and humanitarian aid worldwide equaled just under \$200 billion, which is somewhat less than all forms of aid (including military) lent Ukraine.

19. Estimates of combined US, Saudi, and Chinese aid to the Mujahideen range between \$6–12 billion over a 13-year period. This might equate to \$25 billion in 2021 USD - or less than \$2 billion per year. The Kiel Institute "Ukraine Support Tracker" records about \$175 billion in aid as of 1 March 2023. See:

- "Ukraine Support Tracker, A Database of Military, Financial and Humanitarian Aid to Ukraine," Kiel Institute for the World Economy, accessed 20 Apr 2023: <u>https://www.ifw-kiel.de/topics/war-against-ukraine/ukraine-support-tracker/</u>
- Steve Coll, Ghost Wars: The Secret History of the CIA, Afghanistan, and Bin Laden, from the Soviet Invasion to September 10, 2001. (New York: Penguin Group, 2005.)
- C.J. Dick, *Mujahideen Tactics in the Soviet-Afghan War,* Conflict Studies Research Center (Camberley, Surrey UK: Royal Military Academy Sandhurst, Jan 2002).

20. Cost of Ukrainian Reconstruction and Recovery

- "Updated Ukraine Recovery and Reconstruction Needs Assessment," World Bank, 23 Mar 2023: <u>https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2023/03/23/updated-ukraine-recovery-and-reconstruction-needs-assessment</u>
- "Ukraine Rapid Damage and Needs Assessment February 2022-2023," World Bank, Mar 2023: <u>https://documents.worldbank.org/en/publication/documents-reports/documentdetail/</u> 099184503212328877/p1801740d1177f03c0ab180057556615497

21. "In Irpin, Ukrainians slowly rebuild their burned-out homes," *Politico.eu*, 20 Aug 2022: https://www.politico.eu/article/ukraine-irpin-slowly-rebuild-their-burned-out-homes/

22. Pavel Luzin, "The Skyrocketing Costs for Russia's War Effort," *Eurasia Daily Monitor Vol 20, Issue 8* (Jan 2023): <u>https://jamestown.org/program/russias-skyrocketing-costs-for-war-effort/</u>

23. "Attack On Europe: Documenting Russian Equipment Losses During The 2022 Russian Invasion Of Ukraine," Oryx, accessed 10 April 2023: <u>https://www.oryxspioenkop.com/2022/02/attack-on-europe-documenting-equipment.html</u>

<u>24.</u> Ukraine Wartime Economy

- "Ukraine's GDP crashed by 29.1 percent in year of Russian invasion," *Politico.eu*, 13 Apr 2023: https://www.politico.eu/article/ukraine-gdp-crashed-29-percent-2022-economy-russia-invasion/
- "Ukraine suffers biggest economic fall in independent era due to war," *Reuters*, 05 Jan 2023: <u>https://www.reuters.com/markets/europe/ukraines-economy-falls-304-2022-minister-2023-01-05/</u>
- "Ukraine's 2022 defence expenditure accounted for 32.5% of GDP," Business Standard, 10 Jan 2023: <u>https://www.business-standard.com/article/international/ukraine-s-2022-defence-expenditure-accounted-for-32-5-of-gdp-123011000521 1.html</u>

25. "Ukraine Government Budget," Trading Economics, accessed 8 April 2023: https://tradingeconomics.com/ukraine/government-budget

26. "Ukraine's 2022 defence expenditure accounted for 32.5% of GDP," *Business Standard,* 10 Jan 2023: https://www.business-standard.com/article/international/ukraine-s-2022-defence-expenditureaccounted-for-32-5-of-gdp-123011000521_1.html

27. *State Budget 2022,* Ministry of Finance of Ukraine, 03 Jan 2023: <u>https://www.kmu.gov.ua/en/news/</u><u>derzhbiudzhet-2022-do-zahalnoho-fondu-nadiishlo-1491-trln-hryven</u>

28. "World military expenditure passes \$2 trillion for first time," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, 25 Apr 2022: <u>https://www.sipri.org/media/press-release/2022/world-military-expenditure-passes-2-trillion-first-time</u>

29. "The President's Budget 2024 Historical Tables," The White House, 09 Mar 2023, Table 5.2 - Budget Authority by Agency, 1976 - 2028: <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/budget/historical-tables/</u>

30. "European defense spending no longer a laughing matter: 2023 Preview," *Breaking Defense*, 29 Dec 2022: <u>https://breakingdefense.com/2022/12/european-defense-spending-no-longer-a-laughing-matter-2023-preview/</u>

© Copyright 2023 by the Project on Defense Alternatives. All rights reserved. Any material herein may be quoted without permission, with credit to PDA.

Project on Defense Alternatives - Cambridge MA & Washington, DC 20036 - Email: pda@comw.org